

Double Jeopardy: Maintaining Livelihoods or Preserving Health? The Tough Choices Sex Workers Faced during the COVID-19 Pandemic

Journal of Primary Care & Community Health Volume 12: 1–8 © The Author(s) 2021 Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/21501327211031760 journals.sagepub.com/home/jpc

\$SAGE

Martine Shareck¹, Maha Hassan², Pearl Buhariwala², Melissa Perri^{2,4}, Ermelina Balla³, and Patricia O'Campo^{2,4}

Abstract

The COVID-19 pandemic and associated public health preventive measures such as lockdown and home confinement have posed unique challenges to female sex workers (FSW) globally, including in Canada where the sex trade is not formally recognized. In this commentary, we discuss the unintended consequences the pandemic has had on various social determinants of health among FSW. We draw on a review of scholarly and grey literature, complemented by our experience with the Exit Doors Here program, a sex work exiting program implemented in Toronto, Canada. Due to COVID-19, many FSW suddenly lost their main source of income, work conditions became riskier, and sheltering-in-place presented challenges for women with no safe housing. The slowdown of social and health care services also meant FSW were not receiving the required attention. We make recommendations for intersectoral mitigation strategies to limit the short- and long-term impacts of COVID-19 on FSW health and livelihoods. Recommendations focus on addressing women's marginalizing circumstances and speak to a gender transformative approach to the COVID-19 recovery. Our recommendations are relevant to FSW and other marginalized groups, in the current context and in the context of future health, social, and economic crises.

Keywords

access to care, program evaluation, risky sexual behavior, underserved communities, health promotion

Dates received: 10 May 2021; revised: 22 June 2021; accepted: 23 June 2021.

Introduction

Female sex workers (FSW) experience a number of marginalizing social and health conditions which often force them into sex work, represent difficult circumstances once they are involved, and act as barriers to exiting the trade. 1-5 In countries such as Canada, where the industry is not formally recognized (ie, sex workers cannot advertise their trade) although being a sex worker is not illegal, 6 sex workers experience unique challenges related to employment, housing and health. 7,8 For these reasons, they also suffered disproportionately from COVID-19 and the preventive measures put in place to curb the pandemic. Despite increased adversity of FSW in the form of discrimination and harassment and loss of income during the pandemic, sex worker-led organizations worldwide reported their exclusion from emergency economic relief policies and national social protection schemes. There is thus an urgent

need to pay attention to FSW as we plan for the post-COVID-19 recovery. Since the co-occurring public health, social, and economic crises brought about by COVID-19 are likely to have long term impacts on FSW health and livelihoods, tailored mitigating strategies must immediately be developed and implemented to avert short- and long-term consequences.

¹Université de Sherbrooke, Sherbrooke, QC, Canada ²MAP Centre for Urban Health Solutions, St. Michael's Hospital, Toronto, ON, Canada ³Elizabeth Fry Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada ⁴University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada

Corresponding Author:

Martine Shareck, Département des sciences de la santé communautaire, Université de Sherbrooke, 3001 12e Avenue Nord, Sherbrooke, QC JIH 5H3, Canada.

Email: martine.shareck@usherbrooke.ca

In this paper, we make several recommendations for such strategies and illustrate the need and relevance for them by discussing the impacts and unintended consequences of COVID-19 prevention and mitigation measures on a range of social determinants of health among sex workers. We draw on our experience as evaluators of Exit Doors Here, a program implemented in Toronto, Canada, to support women who wish to exit sex work progress toward their goals.¹⁰ Between April 2020 and January 2021, we engaged in conversations with the program team about the impacts of COVID-19 on clients, program staff and program functioning, as well as lessons learned and ways forward. These discussions informed the present paper. Key themes were identified from a review of program team meeting minutes and documented through a review of scientific and gray literature. While we draw on a Canadian example, the recommendations we make are relevant and applicable to other contexts.

COVID-19 Impacts on Female Sex Workers

Beginning mid-March 2020, as elsewhere around the world, Canada implemented strict public health measures such as injunctions to shelter-in-place and maintain physical distancing to slow the spread of the new coronavirus responsible for COVID-19. While these were mostly successful in preventing virus transmission, they also increased social isolation and negatively affected mental and physical health. Worldwide, the social and economic consequences of these measures were considerable, and included an economic downturn, massive job losses, and an increase in domestic violence. Of importance, the health, social, and economic impacts of the pandemic have not been equally experienced by all. Moreover, it is women who were disproportionately affected by COVID-19 job losses.

Home confinement and lockdown had immediate and devastating impacts on FSW who were already experiencing multiple overlapping oppressions (eg, being women, racialized, homeless, victims of domestic abuse, substance users) prior to the pandemic. The consequences of these oppressions may have only been made worse by the COVID-19 preventive measures that were quickly and broadly implemented, but which neglected to account for their lived reality. 21,22 Furthermore, in an attempt to mitigate the negative impacts of preventive measures on the general population, governments urgently developed various emergency support strategies. For example, in Canada, the federal government introduced the Emergency Response Benefit (CERB), a 16 to 24-week financial support program.²³ In Ontario, additional funding was provided to Ontario Works and Ontario Disability Support Program recipients, electricity rates were lowered, and emergency shelter was made available for women and children fleeing domestic violence.²⁴ Temporary orders were also implemented so that no new eviction orders would be issued.²⁵ However, most of these mitigation strategies were developed with the general population in mind and may have unintentionally served to reinforce FSW' marginalizing circumstances. As a result FSW experienced, and continue to experience, new social and economic challenges which place them in a highly vulnerable position to take care of their own health.

Recommendations

In the following sections we make a number of recommendations which could meaningfully contribute to addressing the unintended consequences which COVID-19 preventive measures and associated mitigation strategies have had on FSW. Numerous organizations and scholars have, for many years, advocated for the promotion of FSW' health and safety and for their full inclusion in society.^{2,26,27} Since the COVID-19 pandemic has brought to light, and to some extent exacerbated, the marginalizing conditions in which FSW live and work, previous recommendations are more relevant than ever. Here we revisit some of these through a COVID-19 lens. Recommendations were selected because they resonated with the Exit Doors Here program and evaluation teams, they reflected the stated preferences of sex workers themselves, and for being relevant not only to the COVID-19 pandemic, but also to other future health, social, or economic crises. We categorized them as relating to the spheres of social and health care services, essential resources, housing, income, and employment and work conditions given that these are important social determinants of health.²⁸ We illustrate the need for each recommendation using examples from the literature and the experience of Exit Doors Here program staff and evaluators.

 Ensure no-strings-attached support for social and health care services

Problem: The generalized COVID-19 lockdowns brought the provision of social and health care services to a halt. Many organizations closed temporarily while others slowed down their usual activities to focus on crises. This had multiple impacts on FSW who suddenly found their access to essential services such as food banks, shelters, health care (including sexual and reproductive health), addiction support or psychotherapy significantly reduced, when not eliminated altogether.^{29,30} For many women engaged in sex work, unresolved past trauma, mental health, and addiction are a constant concern in their lives.³¹ COVID-19 was a stressful event for many^{12,32} and this, combined with concerns regarding access to basic necessities, might have contributed to a worsening of mental health issues.

Shareck et al 3

The discontinuity in the support and treatment FSW would normally receive also meant they were at increased risk of substance use relapse. When confronted with limited options in terms of emergency housing, women who were sober may have had to coinhabit with active users. During the pandemic unusually high numbers of drug overdoses were also recorded in several Canadian provinces, as around the world, 33,34 a consequence of users having to turn to unsafe sources for drugs. Another impact of the discontinuity in social and health care services among sex workers is that trust relationships which take so long to build with frontline workers were put to the test and, in some cases, severed.

Recommendations: These observations lead us to recommend that emergency funds be provided to community organizations and frontline social and health care services working with FSW to ensure they can pursue their work in times of emergency and crisis, and prevent discontinuity in support and severing of ties and trust.³⁷ Longer term support is also required in order for social and health care services to adapt to a changing world which is likely to include both in-person and virtual service provision. Money and training are needed to purchase and properly use the technological tools required.³⁸ There are 2 essential features of such financial support to women and organizations they work. First, it should have no strings attached, that is, it should not be contingent on women agreeing to exit sex work or changing any other of their circumstances.²⁶ Second, it should support person-centered services which value the needs and goals FSW have identified for themselves and which support women to address them on their own terms. Organizations should also favor peer-led support whenever possible.^{26,37}

2. Secure sex workers' access to essential resources

Problem: The COVID-19 pandemic highlighted the need for FSW to secure access to basic resources such as personal protective equipment (PPE) and telecommunication services. The sudden, albeit temporary, closure of community organizations has meant that sex workers' access to PPE which normally allows them to stay safe (eg, condoms, safe injection kits) was reduced. Female sex workers who had to keep working despite confinement and physical distancing measures also could not easily access COVID-19 PPE such as face coverings and hand sanitizer through these routes. Female sex workers might therefore have been putting their health and safety at increased risk.³⁹ Furthermore, while the pandemic triggered the rapid deployment of telehealth and virtual delivery of some social and health care programs and services (eg, case managers meeting with clients, psychotherapy, and program information sessions delivered online), frontline organizations and their clients have voiced the need for financial and technological

resources to take up this innovation. Suffice to say that this has proven challenging and was not possible for all.³⁸ First, providing services over the phone or internet requires that organizations and women have the proper tools (internet-enabled device, stable, high-speed and unlimited internet connection, sufficient phone minutes), which is not always the case, especially among more marginalized women. Second, the phone and internet are not necessarily optimal modes of communication for building and maintaining trust relationships, a major issue for FSW in normal times due to their past experiences of trauma and loss.

Interestingly, the Exit Doors Here program team also encountered several benefits to the turn to virtual case management and group information sessions. They highlighted the possibility that virtual meetings could promote inclusivity and reduce inequalities in service provision. Indeed, case managers reported that some women who did not usually attend information sessions prior to the pandemic were now joining online. Virtual meetings can save time, money and commuting hassle to both service providers and sex workers, while those who suffer from agoraphobia or anxiety may find it more suitable as they do not have to leave the house. For these reasons, telephone and virtual support can help those who would not benefit from in-person service delivery otherwise.

Recommendations: At Exit Doors Here, some clients asked for virtual meetings to continue after the COVID-19 pandemic, and case managers mentioned the advantages that a hybrid in-person and virtual approach to service provision could have in terms of time saved and reaching a more diverse array of FSW. Providing government-subsidized high-speed internet access to all will prove essential here.³⁸ Although the Canadian Radio-Television and Telecommunications Commission recently announced a \$750M program to "close the digital divide," this will focus mostly on developing new infrastructure and reducing urban-rural discrepancies in internet access.⁴⁰ This would therefore need to be complemented by direct subsidies to women who lack the financial and material resources or the literacy skills to take part in telehealth services.

3. Remove barriers to accessing safe housing

Problem: The obligation to shelter in place during COVID-19 presented important challenges for women who did not have a fixed place to live, lived in overcrowded shelters, or resided with a violent partner. This lack of housing security may have forced individuals to stay in shelters or isolation sites where the risk of contracting the virus was high. ⁴¹ For many individuals, experiencing homelessness or substandard shelter conditions combined to prior illnesses and poor accessibility to health and social services have resulted in increased vulnerability to COVID-19. ^{42,43} For those who were not homeless, pre-COVID-19 challenges such as

intimate partner violence and violence against children also increased, 41,43 as reported by many organizations serving women experiencing domestic violence which saw their services overwhelmed by demand at the height of the pandemic.⁴⁴ Although the Canadian government announced different types of housing support such as emergency rent assistance, FSW were not necessarily eligible to apply due to their profession not being recognized, increasing the likelihood of entering into hidden or absolute homelessness. Furthermore, several housing initiatives which were implemented to mitigate the risks of COVID-19 on individuals experiencing homelessness, such as moving them into hotel rooms, did not take into account the unique needs of individuals who engage in sex work, although some community-led initiatives specifically provided sex workers with safe temporary shelter.⁴⁵

Recommendations: Strategies must be developed to ensure FSW can rapidly secure safe emergency housing in the event of future crises. One way to implement this would be to provide organizations working with FSW with the financial and operational capacity to address their clients' housing needs in times of emergency and beyond. With regards to sex workers who were seeking to secure safe housing through governmental programs prior to the pandemic, the Exit Doors Here program team made paradoxical observations: although 3 women who applied for housing through the Special Priority Program were approved between March and June 2020, a high number compared to pre-pandemic times and considering the current housing crisis in Toronto, other women's attempts to secure housing were halted or slowed, perhaps due to backlogs. Delays in housing procedures can incur delays in women obtaining the services they need in general, as well as in exiting sex work. Falling off the normal timelines for completing housing applications can also set women back on housing. In the longer term, procedures to support FSW securing safe and stable housing must be simplified and facilitated, and landlord discrimination against sex workers must be addressed.

4. Implement universal basic income

Problem: Many sex workers experience coercive and undesirable employment conditions including unsafe working conditions, being lured into sex work, and ongoing sexual and economic exploitation. Escape from poverty and the need for a steady source of income to live a comfortable life are often out of reach for these workers keeping them trapped in sex work, dependent on their employers or both. The sex work industry, like many other service sectors, has been hardest hit during the COVID-19 pandemic. With the closing of businesses—massage parlors, strip clubs, brothels, and other safe dating places—and

reduced demand for paid sex by clients, sex worker income has virtually disappeared. Because of the ongoing criminalization of sex work in many countries, sex workers did not receive any income relief as they remain ineligible for government economic mitigation strategies or were fearful about applying to these programs for fear of the criminal consequences of revealing their illegal occupation, a situation particularly dire among sex workers who are also immigrants with uncertain residency status.⁴⁸ With no or reduced incomes, sex workers are at increased risk of further becoming homeless, experiencing food insecurity for themselves and their families, experiencing challenges getting the health care that they or their families may require, and being forced back into an unsafe work environment. For sex workers, employment insurance and other temporary government sponsored income restoration programs are out of reach in most countries, forcing them deeper into poverty and denying workers in this sector many of their human rights. In Canada, COVID-19 emergency government funding was provided to organizations supporting women fleeing domestic violence and sexual assault¹³ but not to sex workers specifically. Organizations have thus had to raise their own relief funds for their clients, which unsurprisingly were not as generous as federal funding.^{49,50}

Recommendations: A Basic Income Guarantee would allow FSW to structure their home and work lives in a way that meets their needs.^{21,26,51} This guarantee provides all residents (universal basic income (UBI)) or a targeted group (quasi basic income) with a cash income that is sufficient to meet basic needs and live with dignity, regardless of work status.⁵² We already have examples in many countries of quasi basic income programs such as old-age pensions or child benefits.⁵³ Even prior to the economic devastation of the sex industry brought on by the COVID-19 pandemic, the idea of a universal basic income was proposed as a solution to the many income related challenges faced by sex workers noted earlier. A UBI is particularly suited to women's economic plights as it compensates for the lower wages in sectors where women predominate, as well as for their many hours per week of unpaid and disproportionate domestic labor (eg, child minding and domestic household duties, both of which tend to fall to women more than men). While not all sex workers would prefer alternative employment, UBI would provide them with more social and economic opportunities to allow them to leave sex work if they choose to do so,54 an observation which resonated with the Exit Doors Here program team's experience.

5. Recognize sex work as a form of employment

Problem: The COVID-19 lockdown significantly impacted already complex employment and work conditions for FSW. Among women who were unable to secure emergency

Shareck et al 5

income or employment support, some could not afford to stop working and may have had to make risky decisions of turning to unsafe meeting locations such as parks and back alleys or to accepting car dates.³⁹ Survival and street-based sex workers were most at risk. Several sex worker organizations released COVID-19 resource guides outlining safe practices for engaging with clients.⁴⁹ Other women resorted to alternative arrangements such as virtual dates and phone or text sessions.39 However, not all women could afford making the switch due to a lack of resources such as computers with cameras and stable, unlimited internet connections, while others may not have had the privacy to operate from their homes due to sheltering in place with their families. As well, even though online sex work may appear safer than indoor or street-based sex work, women who provide services through the web suffer from high rates of digitallyfacilitated crime which also tends to be under-reported to the police. Persistent or repeated unwanted contact through email, text or social media, non-payment/underpayment of services, threatening or harassing communications and verbal abuse are among the most common attacks reported by online sex workers.55

Recommendations: Despite the risks of turning to online sex work or continuing to engage in sex work during the pandemic, one must remember that FSW are resourceful. They have a history of devising strategies to protect themselves and their clients, including the deployment of buddy systems and other women-initiated strategies to help vet clients prior to meeting them.⁵⁵ Enhancing resources expended for these strategies could assist in minimizing harms and ensuring greater safety for sex workers. In the longer term, a variety of system-level solutions must be implemented. A primary recommendation is to formally recognize sex work as a form of employment. The current criminalization of sex work in Canada has contributed significantly to the systemic discrimination which is apparent in policies and practices in sectors such as employment, housing, health care and substance use services, 26 and which have been further highlighted by the COVID-19 crisis.^{21,22} The failure to recognize sex work as a form of employment also contributes to the enduring stigmatization of sex work⁵⁵ and acts as a barrier to FSW accessing health care, even in countries such as Canada where insurance is universal.⁵⁶ Moving toward the legitimization of sex work as a form of employment will require a trans-disciplinary approach and the collaboration of service providers and individuals with lived experiences.²² Ultimately, we echo calls for the de-criminalization of sex work which have been documented internationally, including in Canada, with linkages made from criminalization of sex work to factors such as violations of rights to work, privacy and equality.²⁶ Eliminating policies and practices which are rooted in oppression and discrimination of FSW will be key de-criminalizing the industry.

Discussion

In this paper we made recommendations to limit the shortand long-term impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on female sex workers' health and livelihoods. The strategies recommended can also contribute to strengthening their resilience to weather future health, social, and economic shocks and crises. Indeed, while emergency support for housing, income and employment are essential in times of crisis, 21,51 longer-term strategies such as the ones recommended above are also needed. Political change (eg, decriminalization of sex work) and structural change (eg, reduction of gender inequalities) will be required for these solutions to be effective and sustainable, to promote women's autonomy and dignity, and to reduce discrimination and marginalization. ^{22,27,54} If the COVID-19 pandemic has a silver lining, it may be that it has led us to a tipping point and created the conditions to accelerate political, social, and structural change.⁵⁷

Our recommendations share some common threads which can guide a recovery plan. First, interventions and policies should be anchored in a social justice approach and aim to address the social determinants of health, reduce social inequalities, and plan for recovery with the needs of the most vulnerable populations in mind.⁵⁸ Second, as observations from previous public health emergencies such as Ebola and Zika suggest, a recovery plan should be rooted in a gender transformative⁵⁹⁻⁶¹ and intersectional analysis⁵¹ of the COVID-19 crisis and its impacts. It should accordingly recognize the ways in which FSW experience multiple overlapping oppressions that result in their hardship, and address the intersecting gendered discrimination and inequality which they experience in terms of poverty, work conditions, housing, healthcare, legal aid, and criminalization.^{26,51} Third, an important limitation of the programs and policies deployed during the COVID-19 pandemic is that they were designed and managed sector-by-sector (eg, health, housing, income, employment). This siloed approach has made it difficult for a great proportion of female sex workers who are burdened by various combinations of overlapping issues to benefit from the supports provided. This illustrates the need to develop intersectoral strategies which address women's unique intersecting circumstances. Fourth, strategy development should acknowledge that FSW can be trusted to know what is best for them since they are used to actively vouch for their health and safety with their clients. 26,27,49 Moving beyond mere consultation, strategies should be co-created with sex workers and frontline service providers and organizations working with them.²² This would lead to more relevant, effective, and sustainable interventions and policies.⁵¹ Finally, women's agency, resilience and autonomy should be central to a recovery plan. Women have the capacity to make choices based on what they need or desire and, in a

perfect world, could choose how they want to access and receive services such as health or housing support. Their autonomy would also be respected, in that they would not have to struggle to gain access to services which are meant to fulfill their most basic needs. ^{26(p27)}

Conclusion

Extreme inequalities in the social determinants of health for female sex workers were brought to light by the pandemic and these will, in the long run, be exacerbated by the social and economic crises that ensued. Overall the COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted the unintended consequences which may result when social programs and policies are developed for the general population without consideration of the needs and resources of the most marginalized of society. There are lessons to be learned from past crises as well as from the COVID-19 pandemic so as to better anticipate potential inequalities and address them proactively in the future.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank women participating in the Exit Doors Here evaluation study as well as the program team.

Declaration of Conflicting Interests

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The author(s) disclosed receipt of the following financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: The Exit Doors Here program and evaluation is supported by Public Safety Canada (2017-2021). Shareck is supported by a Tier 2 Canada Research Chair in Urban Health Equity among Young People. O'Campo is supported by a Tier 1 Canada Research Chair in Population Health Intervention Research.

Ethics

Ethics approval for the Exit Doors Here evaluation was obtained from St. Michael's hospital.

ORCID iD

Martine Shareck https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9162-3374

References

- Bergheul S, Ourhou A, Ayotte MH, Mbacke Gueye ST. Prostitution: factors of entry, exit and interventions. *Sexologies*. 2020;29(2):82-91. doi:10.1016/j.sexol.2020.02.006
- Canadian Public Health Association. Sex work in Canada. The Public Health Perspective. Canadian Public Health Association; 2014.

- Dalla RL. "You can't hustle all your life": an exploratory investigation of the exit process among street-level prostituted women. *Psychol Women Q.* 2006;30(3):276-290. doi:10.1111/ j.1471-6402.2006.00296.x
- 4. Dalla RL, Xia Y, Kennedy H. "You just give them what they want and pray they don't kill you": street-level sex workers' reports of victimization, personal resources, and coping strategies. *Violence Women*. 2003;9(11):1367-1394. doi:10.1177/1077801203255679
- Hankel J, Heil M, Dewey S, Martinez N. Characteristics of women seeking services at a transitional housing facility for women leaving street-based sex work: implications for social service providers. *J Soc Serv Res*. 2016;42:41-56. doi:10.108 0/01488376.2015.1077188
- Government of Canada, Department of Justice. Prostitution Criminal Law Reform:Bill C-36, the Protection of Communities and Exploited Persons Act. Published 2014. Accessed July 1, 2021. https://open.canada.ca/data/en/dataset/8104e88b-89e8-467e-821a-4c9823ed0663
- Benoit C, Ouellet N, Jansson M. Unmet health care needs among sex workers in five census metropolitan areas of Canada. *Can J Public Health*. 2016;107(3):e266-e271. doi:10.17269/cjph.107.5178
- 8. Puri N, Shannon K, Nguyen P, Goldenberg SM. Burden and correlates of mental health diagnoses among sex workers in an urban setting. *BMC Womens Health*. 2017;17(1):133. doi:10.1186/s12905-017-0491-y
- Global Network of Sex Work Projects. Impact of COVID-19: global network of sex work projects and UNAIDS joint statement. COVID-19. Published April 6, 2020. Accessed March 26, 2021. https://www.nswp.org/page/covid-19
- Shareck M, Buhariwala P, Hassan M, O'Campo P. Helping women transition out of sex work: study protocol of a mixedmethods process and outcome evaluation of a sex work exiting program. *BMC Womens Health*. 2020;20(1):227. doi:10.1186/s12905-020-01086-3
- Killgore WDS, Cloonan SA, Taylor EC, Dailey NS. Loneliness: a signature mental health concern in the era of COVID-19. Psychiatry Res. 2020; 290. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113117
- Statistics Canada. Differences in the concerns of Canadians with respect to the COVID-19 pandemic. Published May 13, 2020. Accessed June 2, 2020. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00019-eng.htm
- Statistics Canada. The Daily Canadians' mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic. Published May 27, 2020.
 Accessed June 2, 2020. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/ daily-quotidien/200527/dq200527b-eng.htm
- Vigo D, Patten S, Pajer K, et al. Mental health of communities during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Can J Psychiatry*. 2020;65(10):681-687. doi:10.1177/0706743720926676
- Matilla-Santander N, Ahonen E, Albin M, et al. COVID-19 and precarious employment: consequences of the evolving crisis. *Int J Health Serv.* 51(2):226-228. doi:10.1177/002 0731420986694
- Statistics Canada. Impact of economic consequences of COVID-19 on Canadians' social concerns. Published May 28, 2020. Accessed June 2, 2020. https://www150.statcan. gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00025-eng.htm

Shareck et al 7

Statistics Canada. COVID-19 and job displacement: thinking about the longer term. Published June 10, 2020. Accessed July 22, 2020. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00030-eng.htm

- Bambra C, Riordan R, Ford J, Matthews F. The COVID-19 pandemic and health inequalities. *J Epidemiol Community Health*. 2020;74(11):964-968. doi:10.1136/jech-2020-214401
- Statistics Canada. Inequality in the feasibility of working from home during and after COVID-19. Published June 8, 2020. Accessed July 22, 2020. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/ n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00029-eng.htm
- Queisser M, Adema W, Clarke C. COVID-19, employment and women in OECD countries. VoxEU.org. Published April 22, 2020. Accessed July 22, 2020. https://voxeu.org/article/ covid-19-employment-and-women-oecd-countries
- 21. Jozaghi E, Bird L. COVID-19 and sex workers: human rights, the struggle for safety and minimum income. *Can J Public Health*. 2020;111:406-407. doi:10.17269/s41997-020-00350-1
- 22. Platt L, Elmes J, Stevenson L, Holt V, Rolles S, Stuart R. Sex workers must not be forgotten in the COVID-19 response. *Lancet*. 2020;396:9-11. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31033-3
- Government of Canada. Canada Emergency Response Benefit (CERB). Published April 24, 2020. Accessed July 22, 2020. https://www.canada.ca/en/services/benefits/ei/cerb-application.html
- Government of Ontario. COVID-19: support for people. Ontario.ca. Published 2020. Accessed July 22, 2020. https:// www.ontario.ca/page/covid-19-support-people#rentchange
- Government of Ontario. Renting: changes during COVID-19 (coronavirus). Ontario.ca. Published 2020. Accessed July 22, 2020. https://www.ontario.ca/page/renting-changes-during-covid-19
- Canadian Alliance for Sex Work Law Reform. Safety, Dignity, Equality: Recommendations for Sex Work Law Reform in Canada. 2017. http://sexworklawreform.com/wp-content/ uploads/2017/05/CASWLR-Final-Report-1.6MB.pdf
- Scambler G, Scambler A. Social change and health promotion among women sex workers in London. *Health Promot Int*. 1995;10(1):17-24. doi:10.1093/heapro/10.1.17
- 28. World Health Organization. Closing the Gap in a Generation: Health Equity through Action on the Social Determinants of Health. Final Report of the Commission on Social Determinants of Health. World Health Organization; 2008.
- Gichuna S, Hassan R, Sanders T, Campbell R, Mutonyi M, Mwangi P. Access to Healthcare in a time of COVID-19: sex workers in crisis in Nairobi, Kenya. *Glob Public Health*. 2020;15(10):1430-1442. doi:10.1080/17441692.2020.1810298
- Howard S. Covid-19: health needs of sex workers are being sidelined, warn agencies. *BMJ*. 2020;369:m1867. doi:10.1136/bmj.m1867
- Mellor R, Lovell A. The lived experience of UK street-based sex workers and the health consequences: an exploratory study. *Health Promot Int.* 2012;27(3):311-322. doi:10.1093/ heapro/dar040
- 32. Government of Canada SC. Gender differences in mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic. Published July 9, 2020. Accessed September 24, 2020. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00047-eng.htm

 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Overdose deaths accelerating during COVID-19. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Published December 21, 2020. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.cdc.gov/media/ releases/2020/p1218-overdose-deaths-covid-19.html

- 34. Ontario Drug Policy Research Network, Office of the Chief Coroner for Ontario/Ontario Forensic Pathology Service, Ontario Agency for Health Protection and Promotion (Public Health Ontario), Centre on Drug Policy Evaluation. Preliminary Patterns in Circumstances Surrounding Opioid-Related Deaths in Ontario during the COVID-19 Pandemic. Ontario Drug Policy Research Network; 2020.
- Bellrichard C. 93% spike in First Nations overdose deaths recorded in B.C. during COVID-19. CBC News. CBC. Published July 6, 2020. Accessed July 23, 2020. https:// www.cbc.ca/news/indigenous/bc-first-nations-overdosedeaths-1.5639098
- 36. Pelley L. As Toronto's new COVID-19 cases keep dropping, the death toll from opioid overdoses keeps growing. CBC News. CBC. Published June 29, 2020. Accessed July 23, 2020. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/as-toronto-s-new-covid-19-cases-keep-dropping-the-death-toll-from-opioid-overdoses-keeps-growing-1.5629501
- Evans H. The integral role of relationships in experiences of complex trauma in sex trafficking survivors. *Int J Hum Rights Healthc*. 2020;13(2):109-123. doi:10.1108/IJHRH-07-2019-0054
- Velasquez D, Mehrotra A. Ensuring the growth of telehealth during COVID-19 does not exacerbate disparities in care. *Health Affairs blog*. Published May 8, 2020. Accessed July 23, 2020. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/ hblog20200505.591306/full/
- Wyton M. How the COVID-19 crisis is hurting sex workers. *The Tyee*. Published March 27, 2020. Accessed July 22, 2020. https://thetyee.ca/News/2020/03/27/How-COVID-19-Hurting-Sex-Workers/
- 40. Canadian Radio-Television and Telecommunications Commission. Broadband fund: closing the digital divide in Canada. CRTC. Published June 1, 2020. Accessed July 7, 2020. https://crtc.gc.ca/eng/internet/internet.htm#status
- 41. Jarnecke AM, Flanagan JC. Staying safe during COVID-19: how a pandemic can escalate risk for intimate partner violence and what can be done to provide individuals with resources and support. *Psychol Trauma Theory Res Pract Policy*. 2020;12(S1):S202-S204. doi:10.1037/tra0000688
- Perri M, Dosani N, Hwang SW. COVID-19 and people experiencing homelessness: challenges and mitigation strategies. CMAJ. 2020;192(26):E716-E719. doi:10.1503/cmaj.200834
- Tsai J, Wilson M. COVID-19: a potential public health problem for homeless populations. Lancet Public Health. 2020;5(4):e186-e187. doi:10.1016/S2468-2667(20)30053-0
- 44. Chandan JS, Taylor J, Bradbury-Jones C, Nirantharakumar K, Kane E, Bandyopadhyay S. COVID-19: a public health approach to manage domestic violence is needed. *Lancet Public Health*. 2020;5(6):e309. doi:10.1016/S2468-2667(20)30112-2
- Government of British Columbia. Municipal Affairs and Housing. New spaces secured for vulnerable people to selfisolate. Published April 7, 2020. Accessed July 22, 2020. https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2020MAH0019-000644

- Baker LM, Dalla RL, Williamson C. Exiting prostitution: an integrated model. *Violence Women*. 2010;16(5):579-600. doi:10.1177/1077801210367643
- Brown J, Higgitt N, Miller C, Wingert S, Williams M, Morrissette L. Challenges faced by women working in the inner city sex trade. *Can J Urban Res*. 2006;15(1):36-53.
- Hensley L, Bowden O. Some sex workers' income has 'completely dissolved' due to COVID-19. Here's how they're surviving. *Global News*. Published May 3, 2020. Accessed July 25, 2020. https://globalnews.ca/news/6883831/sex-workers-coronavirus/
- 49. Butterfly Asian and Migrant Sex Worker Support Network, Maggie's Toronto Sex Workers Action Project. Sex work COVID-19: guidelines for sex workers, clients, third parties, and allies. Published 2020. Accessed July 1, 2021. https:// www.drugpolicy.ca/sex-work-covid-19-guidelines-for-sexworkers-clients-third-parties-and-alllies/
- PACE Society. Sex Worker Relief Fund. Published 2020.
 Accessed July 23, 2020. https://www.pace-society.org/relief/
- Dolan M. Hawaii considers an explicitly feminist plan for COVID-era economic recovery. Truthout. Published May 26, 2020. Accessed July 23, 2020. https://truthout.org/articles/ hawaii-considers-an-explicitly-feminist-plan-for-covid-eraeconomic-recovery/
- Basic Income Canada Network. Basic Income Explained. Accessed July 23, 2020. https://www.basicincomecanada. org/what is basic income/
- Gentilini U, Grosh M, Rigolini J, Yemtsov R. Exploring Universal Basic Income: A Guide to Navigating Concepts, Evidence, and Practices. World Bank; 2020.

- Magnan-Tremblay L, Lanctôt N, Couvrette A. The hopelessness effect: counsellors' perceptions of their female clients involved in sex work in Canada. *Health Soc Care Community*. 2020;28(5):1430-1437. doi:10.1111/hsc.12993
- Campbell R, Sanders T, Scoular J, Pitcher J, Cunningham S. Risking safety and rights: online sex work, crimes and 'blended safety repertoires.' *Br J Sociol*. 2019;70(4):1539-1560.
- Lazarus L, Deering KN, Nabess R, Gibson K, Tyndall MW, Shannon K. Occupational stigma as a primary barrier to health care for street-based sex workers in Canada. *Cult Health Sex*. 2012;14(2):139-150. doi:10.1080/13691058.2011.628411
- Politico Magazine. Coronavirus will change the world permanently. Here's How. *Politico*. Published 2020. Accessed July 1, 2021. https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2020/03/19/coronavirus-effect-economy-life-society-analysis-covid-135579
- 58. Gostin LO, Powers M. What does social justice require for the public's health? Public health ethics and policy imperatives. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2006;25(4):1053-1060. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.25.4.1053
- aidsfonds. Get to know the Gender Transformative Approach.
 Accessed March 26, 2021. https://aidsfonds.org/get-to-know-gender-transformative-approach
- 60. High-Quality Technical Assistance for Results. Nine ideas for gender transformative WASH programming. HEART. Published 2019. Accessed March 26, 2021. https://www. heart-resources.org/blog/nine-ideas-for-gender-transformative-wash-programming/
- Wenham C, Smith J, Morgan R. COVID-19: the gendered impacts of the outbreak. *Lancet*. 2020;395(10227):846-848. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30526-2